
KEY PENINSULA METROPOLITAN PARK DISTRICT 
D.b.a. KEY PEN PARKS

Board Meeting
(Meetings may be videotaped or recorded) 

AGENDA 
February 13, 2023 

7:00 PM – Regular Meeting 

Meeting Room, Key Peninsula Fire District 16 – Station 47 (Home) 
1921 Key Peninsula Hwy NW, Home WA 98349 

Public Comment is available in person or via Zoom by calling (253) 253 215 8782 with 
Meeting ID: 815 1359 1338          Passcode: 411111 

Hybrid Meeting may be available but not guaranteed due to technology 
https://us06web.zoom.us/j/81513591338?pwd=UUhzT1ZJdGFuc29hNFhONTFEWFI4QT09 

Members of the Board of Park Commissioners 
Linda Parry, President 

Mark Michel, Vice President  
Kip Clinton, Clerk 

Shawn Jensen, Member-at-Large 
Ed Robison, Member-at-Large 

Regular Meeting – 7:00 PM 

1. Call to Order

2. Roll Call
Present  Excused Comment 

Position 1 - Linda Parry 
Position 2 - Shawn Jensen 
Position 3 - Mark Michel  
Position 4 – Ed Robison   
Position 5 – Kip Clinton    

3. Pledge of Allegiance

4. Approval of Agenda

5. Special Presentations

https://us06web.zoom.us/j/81513591338?pwd=UUhzT1ZJdGFuc29hNFhONTFEWFI4QT09


 

a. Peninsula School District Environmental and Agricultural Program, Chuck West 
b. Special Events Year In Review 2022, Veronica Grandt, Events Coordinator 

 
6. Public Comments: Limited to 3 minutes per issue per person.  Speaker will state name 

and their address.  If providing handouts, need to provide 10 copies for Commissioners 

and Staff. 

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION IN BOARD MEETINGS – Anyone may address any 
resolution for final consideration the agenda. Public comment on any other items on the 
agenda shall be at the discretion of the President.  To ensure equal opportunity for the 
public to comment, the President may impose a time limit on each speaker.  Questions 
must be directed to the President.  

 
Under no circumstance shall any person be allowed to address the board on matters in 
which the District or a District official is a litigant. Speakers are requested to address the 
board with decorum.  

 
7. Approval of the Minutes 

a. None 
 

8. Financial Report  
a. December 2022 Financial Report 

 Total expenditures $75,094.89 
• Accounts Payable  $20,353.70  Check # 2282 -2283 void due to 

printing error.     Check # 2284 - 2303 
• First Citizens    $0                      EFT’s            
• Payroll/Benefits     $44,103.49  EFT’s 
• Pierce County Claim  $10,547.92        EFT’s  
• Petty Cash   $0               Cash 
• Bank service fees  $89.78               EFT’s    

   
Total Revenue $44,044.43 

• Other Revenues                  $2,561.33 
• Zoo Trek      $24,192.96 
• Property Tax      $10,236.66 
• Investment      $7,053.48  
• Leasehold Excise     $0 
• Timber Excise Tax     $0 
• Sale of Tax Title Property   $0 

  



 

 
b. January 2023 Financial Report 

 Total expenditures $75,847.09 
• Accounts Payable  $27,658.70  Check # 2034 to 2324 
• First Citizens    $0                      EFT’s            
• Payroll/Benefits     $48,103.39  EFT’s 
• Pierce County Claim  $0                      EFT’s  
• Petty Cash   $0               Cash 
• Bank service fees  $85.00               EFT’s    

   
Total Revenue $37,288.53 

• Other Revenues                  $3,750.55 
• Zoo Trek      $22,106.46 
• Property Tax      $3,846.25 
• Investment      $7,585.27  
• Leasehold Excise     $0 
• Timber Excise Tax     $0 
• Sale of Tax Title Property   $0 

            
9. Executive Director’s Report  

10. Board Committee and Advisory Council Reports 
a. Land and Improvements Committee  
b. Key Peninsula Park and Recreation Foundation Report   
c. Trail Update  
 

11. Board President’s Report 
 

12. Unfinished Business 
a. Consideration of Renaming of Gateway Park or a Park Amenity after Scott 

Gallacher 
 

13. New Business 
a. Consideration of Property for Conservation Future Grant Application and/or 

Acquisition 
 

14. Other minor matters 
15. Good of Order/Comments by Board Members 
16. Next Regular Meeting March 13, 2023  
17. Adjournment  



 
             
        Meeting: February 13, 2023 

Item # 8a 

To: Board of Park Commissioners 

From:  Tracey Perkosky, Executive Director 

Via:      Laura Armstrong, Fiscal Specialist 

Date: February 13, 2023 

Subject: Approval of Finances 

Background 

This report includes a summary of the financial information from December 2022 and January 2023 for 
Board approval.  

December 2022 Financial Report 

 Total expenditures $75,094.89 

• Accounts Payable  $20,353.70  Check # 2282 -2283 void due to printing 
error.     Check # 2284 - 2303 

• First Citizens    $0                      EFT’s            
• Payroll/Benefits     $44,103.49  EFT’s 
• Pierce County Claim  $10,547.92        EFT’s  
• Petty Cash   $0               Cash 
• Bank service fees  $89.78               EFT’s    

   

Total Revenue $44,044.43 

• Other Revenues                  $2,561.33 
• Zoo Trek      $24,192.96 
• Property Tax      $10,236.66 
• Investment      $7,053.48  
• Leasehold Excise     $0 
• Timber Excise Tax     $0 
• Sale of Tax Title Property   $0 

            

January Summary listed on next page.   



 
January 2023 Financial Report 

 Total expenditures $75,847.09 

• Accounts Payable  $27,658.70  Check # 2034 to 2324 
• First Citizens    $0                      EFT’s            
• Payroll/Benefits     $48,103.39  EFT’s 
• Pierce County Claim  $0                      EFT’s  
• Petty Cash   $0               Cash 
• Bank service fees  $85.00               EFT’s    

   

Total Revenue $37,288.53 

• Other Revenues                  $3,750.55 
• Zoo Trek      $22,106.46 
• Property Tax      $3,846.25 
• Investment      $7,585.27  
• Leasehold Excise     $0 
• Timber Excise Tax     $0 
• Sale of Tax Title Property   $0 

 

 





















































 
 

             
            Regular Meeting: February 13, 2023 

  Item # 9 

To:  Board of Park Commissioners 

From:  Tracey Perkosky, Executive Director 

Date:  February 13, 2023 

Subject: Executive Director’s Report 

With late winter comes baseball season, so the maintenance team has been splitting time between trail 
work and the fields. Vegetation removal in the last four weeks has been completed in 360 Trails, 
including the entire length of the mountain bike trail “Ticket to Ride” which is over 2 miles long and 
Rocky Creek Conservation Area.  Rocky Creek has been heavily cut back on the outer loop trail with the 
inner loop trail in progress.  
 
At Volunteer Park, the newly delivered fencing went up to separate the fields, plus outline Field 4 and the 
infields received an initial scaping of the moss. Additional moss scrapings will be needed.  Work is 
underway to re-position bases for softball and before Little League practices start at the end of the month, 
we hope to have the mounds repaired and the grass removed from the infield of Field 1 which is off by 
about 10 feet.  
 
A new shed is on order for between fields 2 and 3 which will be used by any field renter to help store 
supplies. For Little League, relocating it between the two fields will help give equity between the boys 
and girls leagues as the girls previously had to lug all of their supplies from Field 2. This will also support 
fall soccer.    
 
The Director is working with the Little League Board on the timing of a larger infield repair/replacement 
work.  This is breaking up the hard soil, mixing in new infield mix, and then compacting it/raking it. It 
takes about a full day per field, so we are talking about timing. This may wait until summer.  
 
Maintenance also replaced several light ballasts, outdoor outlet boxes, and removed an outdoor light 
fixture which had been taped to a cut off extension cord.  
 
Two vehicles went in for oil changes and the flat bed truck had a full crack in the windshield which was 
replaced.  
 
We have had a number of staff out sick which has reduced the number of projects that we were able to 
complete, and we look forward to being fully staffed, hopefully next week. The last seasonal completed 
the 6-month term at the end of January.  We thank Paul Jensen for his service and contributions to the 
parks maintenance!  In a week, Sam Howarth, the Parks & Facilities Manager, will start on February 
16th.  
 
Great progress has been made on our records, with all permanent Board records now OCR scanned (for 
searching) and the Board Meeting files updated.  We will be launching a modernized website in the next 



 
 

few weeks which was completed by the new Office & Outreach Coordinator!  Trielle is also developing a 
partnership with the Mustard Seed, including an egg filling party for volunteers to help us for the Egg 
Hunt.  The Events Coordinator has already begun ordering items such as the eggs, is advertising for the 
Maker’s Market and working with the Fire Marshall’s office on some of the event layouts. The first 
meeting for the summer gnome hunt also occurred. The annual event sponsorship brochure was also 
mailed out this past month. We appreciate the community support!  
 
The Director has been working closely with Labor & Industries (LnI), on various technical assistance 
projects.  LnI has a program, whereby their consultants come onsite and evaluate various aspects of the 
District’s facilities and plans/programs. If serious issues are identified, then the District has an obligation 
to fix them quickly with mutual deadlines set, and extensions available if needed. If the issues are not 
rectified then the District would move to compliance, including possible fines. LnI also identifies other 
issues which it recommends for repair.  
 
With the creation of the first safety program at Key Pen Parks two years ago, we have come some of the 
way in securing a “safety culture”.  LnI did identify a number of serious issues regarding equipment 
which have been fixed and several missing programs/training which are underway.  The bulk of the 
equipment/facility issues were related to electricity.  We had outlets/junction boxes that were not covered, 
broken or not protected from outdoor elements. We also had open electrical wires lying on a water pipe in 
our pump room. Other common issues were an uneven implementation of a tag out process, which began 
during the summer, missing equipment guards, fall zones, and missing SDS sheets. 
 
Additional electrical work is needed to remove some use of extension cords, remove an electrical outlet 
that is located on an outdoor water hose bib (currently the breaker is shut off but a permanent removal is 
necessary), and as part of this work it was discovered that the outlets/electrical boxes mounted on the 
wood panels on the fields are rotting. This work will be scheduled soon.  
 
LnI also requires certain plans and programs such as an Accident Prevention Plan, Bloodborne Pathogen 
Plan, Hazardous Materials Communication Plan and several more relating to heat illness and wildfire 
smoke. While we had begun the heat illness and wildfire smoke trainings, additional work on the written 
plan plus trainings are needed. The other plans have never been in existence at Key Pen Parks but will be 
completed and rolled out to staff within the next few weeks. These plans were the other serious violation.  
 
The District also had an unannounced fire inspection at Volunteer Park.  There were a few issues such as 
improper storage of fire extinguishers, one fire extinguisher which was missed in the 2022 annual 
inspection, lack of proper exit signage (using red construction paper or non-illuminated signs above 
doors), use of extension cords and some overloading of outlets. Ironically, maintenance was in the process 
of fixing some of the issues brough up by LnI while the Fire Inspector was here, and she said that those 
items would been in her report as well if the work wasn’t underway.  
 
The Director has a request pending with Pierce County for a meeting to discuss what needs to be done on 
the barn to create the dedicated heated break space as directed by the Board of Park Commissioners. In 
review of the OSHA regulations on flammable storage, we may not be meeting the fire standards and so 
this will also be addressed with Pierce County in terms of building use changes.  
 



 
 

The propane heater in the living room of the Taylor Bay Caretaker House is no longer functioning. It is an 
odd size/set-up and the first quote for a replacement came in at almost $9,000.  There is also electric heat 
in the house, but the living room area remains cool without the propane heater. Staff is getting additional 
quotes and also quotes on replacing the windows which are single pane and quite drafty to explore if new 
windows would reduce the drafts to allow the electric heat to be sufficient.  
 
Commissioners Jensen and Parry joined the Director in virtual Great Outdoors Leg Day with 
conversations with Reps. Hutchins and Caldier. There were great conversations by all involved! There are 
several pieces of legislation that could impact the District in the current session.  
 

• SSB 5001 Concerning public facility districts created by at least two city or county legislative 
authorities.  This would allow two cities or counties to create a joint public facility district, 
typically to fund a large project such as a community center.  
https://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?Year=2023&BillNumber=5001 

 
• SB 5437 Concerning vacancies of the governing body of special purpose districts. 

https://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?Year=2023&BillNumber=5437 
 

• HB 1086 Increasing local governments' ability to contract with community service organizations. 
This increases the annual amount which can be expended on these types of contracts 
http://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?Year=2023&BillNumber=1086 

 
• HB 1195 Prohibiting the open carry of certain weapons in public parks and public hospitals. 

Note: there was an initial hearing on this, but no action taken and nothing currently scheduled. 
http://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?Year=2023&BillNumber=1195 

 
• HB 1423 and HB 1460 Authorizing the department of natural resources to create and manage a 

trust land transfer program. http://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?Year=2023&BillNumber=1423 
and http://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?Year=2023&BillNumber=1460 

  
Overall there is an emphasis on improving government with other bills on defining “public work” projects 
and the small works roster.  
 
It has been a busy month, with good progress for the District. The office will be closed on February 20th 
which is President’s Day.  

https://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?Year=2023&BillNumber=5001
https://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?Year=2023&BillNumber=5437
http://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?Year=2023&BillNumber=1086
http://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?Year=2023&BillNumber=1195
http://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?Year=2023&BillNumber=1423
http://app.leg.wa.gov/billsummary?Year=2023&BillNumber=1460


 
             
         Meeting: February 13, 2023 

Item # 12a 

To: Board of Park Commissioners 

From: Tracey Perkosky, Executive Director 

Date: February 13, 2023 

Subject: Consideration of renaming Gateway Park or a Park Amenity after Scott Gallacher  

Background 

During the November 14, 2022, Regular Park Board Meeting, a group of residents gave public comments 
requesting the naming of a facility, leaning towards a re-naming of Gateway Park for former Executive 
Director Scott Gallacher.   The Board asked that the policy be brought forth at a future meeting for a 
review and consideration of next steps in a park or facility re-naming.  

The policy was brough forward at the December 12, 2022, Regular Meeting and as a summary the policy 
was adopted in 2012 and offered criteria for park or facility naming:  

“L. Names should be ranked in the order of the following conditions: 

1. Neighborhood or geographical information 
2. Community name or widely accepted name, (e.g. “Home Park, Maple Hollow, Volunteer 

Park) 
3. Natural or geological feature (e.g. Taylor Bay) 
4. Historical or cultural significance 
5. The name may include an individual, family, or organization that has made a significant land 

and/or monetary contribution to the park and recreation system, or has performed significant 
public service which made a tangible contribution to Key Pen Parks system justifying a 
permanent memorial.”  

In addition, there should be a period of four (4) months between the receipt of the name proposal and the 
final recommendation for a park/facility name.  

The Land and Improvement Committee requested that the item be brought back in January to discuss the 
possibility of renaming Gateway Park or another park amenity after Scott Gallacher.  

 In 2009, the Board adopted Resolution 2009-08 indicating a desire to have committee participation from 
the residents of the Key Peninsula on two committees, one being the Land and Facilities Committee 
which participates in park/facility naming.  

Recommended Action: Staff seeks direction on Resolution 2009-08 and a potential process for including 
Key Peninsula residents on the Committee as part of the Park Facility and Naming Policy.  

 

Attachment 1: Park and Facility Naming Policy  

Attachment 2:  Resolution 2009-08 



) 

) 

Key Peninsula Metropolitan Park District 
Dba Key Pen Parks 
PO Box 70 
Lake bay, WA 98349 

Resolution No R 2009-08 

Proposal No. R2009-08 

A RESOLUTION OF KEY PEN PARKS TO ESTABLISH TRAILS AND 
LAND & FACILITES COMMITTEES 

WHEREAS, The Board of Commissioners for Key Pen Parks desires to have 
committee participation from the residents of the Key Peninsula. 

WHEREAS, The Board of Commissioners of Key Pen Parks desires to create the 
following committees: Trails Committee and Land & Facilities Committee. 

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, the Board of Park Commissioners for Key 
Pen Parks forms Trails and Land & Facilities Committees. 

PASSED AND ADOPTED by the Board of Park Commissioners for Key Pen Parks 
at a regular meeting this 8th day of June, 2009. 

Attest: Key Pen Parks 
B .. 



 
             
         Meeting: February 13, 2023 

Item # 13a 

To: Board of Park Commissioners 

From: Tracey Perkosky, Executive Director 

Date: February 13, 2023 

Subject: Consideration of Property for a Conservation Futures Application and/or Acquisition   

Background 

A new application cycle is forthcoming for the Pierce County Conservation Futures Grant Program, as 
soon as the County Council adopts code changes. As is typical, when the grant cycle will begin some 
individuals approach various agencies to see about conservation interest in their property(ies). The 
Conservation Futures program is run in the alternate year to the WA Recreation and Conservation Office 
(RCO) grant cycle.  

Earlier this year, Ms. Zeren, a property owner adjacent to Gateway Park approached the Great Peninsula 
Conservancy (GPC) regarding an easement or some type of conservation preservation. After an initial 
conversation with the property owner, the staff at GPC approached Key Pen Parks as a potential partner 
for this land due to its location directly adjacent to both Gateway Park and 360 Trails.  

The Zeren property includes the following parcels and acreage, per public GIS: 

Parcel #    Acres   Assessed Value 

0122153703   5.42   $375,700 

0122150704   .99   $222,900 

0122153012   3.82   $268,000 

0122153003   40   $693,200 

0122152057   1.14   $7,100 

These 5 parcels have an assessed value of $1,566,900.  An initial, un-appraised value, between Ms. Zeren 
and GPC is a value of about $2,500,000. Appraisals are always based on “highest and best use” which 
would likely be housing.  

Ms. Zeren worked with the District previously in early 2017 on the potential acquisition of 3 of the 5 
parcels.  The January Meeting Minutes indicated that an appraisal was forthcoming, however in the 
February 13, 2017 Meeting Minutes the appraisal was on hold as 1 of the 3 parcels had title issues. Via 
the March 27, 2017 Meeting Minutes, it was reported that Ms. Zeren was no longer interested in selling 
the properties. It is unknown at this time if the title issues are rectified. No additional information on these 
topics were located in District files.  

While Ms. Zeren is not interested in negotiating with Key Pen Parks due to a previously tenuous 
relationship, she is willing to work through GPC as a third-party negotiator.  Key Pen Parks would have 
to pay for hours worked by GPC; however, this could be an eligible expense through a Conservation 



 
Futures Grant, if awarded.   This would be done through an assignable Purchase and Sale Agreement.  As 
part of this partnership, if fundraising is needed GPC would be willing to assist with outreach to their 
donors to help fund this property acquisition.   

Per GPC, Ms. Zeren is willing to have the property turned into parkland however she would like the horse 
arena (gazebo looking structure on Map 2 marked by a blue arrow – staff needs confirmation on this as 
the assessor does not list an arena on this property but rather on parcel 0122153012), an undetermined 
area where horses were previously buried, and the area including the creek heading westward to the 
property line conserved.  The full condition of the arena structure or any of the other structures on the 
property is unknown at this time as they have not been inspected by GPC or Key Pen Parks staff. The area 
with the creek and heading west does have some steep hillsides.  

There are a number of structures on the various parcels (all information from Assessor’s Office and not 
verified) listed on Map 5: 

Parcel 012215074: 

• 5,400 sq ft stable, 20 stalls, dirt & cement floor  
• 1,728 sq ft stable, 8 stalls, dirt floor 
• 1,770 sq ft house, 3 bedroom, 2 bath, 1 story, built 2003, condition: Average, quality: 

Fair Plus 
• Well house plus various sheds listed 

Parcel 0122153012 

• 10,272 sq ft horse arena 

Parcel 0122153003 

• 1,931 sq ft, stable, built 1980  
• 3,308 sq ft, barn, poor condition, built 1930 
• 768 sq ft, stable, built 1980 
• Various sheds listed 

Additional maps show wetlands on the parcels (Map 3) and existing easements (Map 4).  A note on the 
easement map.  There are some sealed court documents recorded on the property which came from an 
access dispute between the Zeren Property and Carlson Property.  Per GPC, this dispute has been settled 
and the Carslon Property does have access their forest designated parcel via the Zeren property.  A route 
or additional details are currently unknown by Key Pen Parks staff.  

As is commonly the case, when one neighbor begins these types of conversations, others are sometimes 
interested in a sale.  In this case, per GPC, the Carslon’s are also interested in the potential sale of their 
property either for conservation or parkland. This is parcel 0122152058, assessed for $241,600 and 38.19 
acres (Map 6).  It, too, is heavily covered by wetlands (Map 7).  GPC indicated that the owners may be 
willing to sell for assessed value but also that timing could be very important here as the owners are in 
their early 90s. No additional information is available on this parcel or any areas for specific conservation 
on the land.  

If all of these parcels were acquired, either as fee simple or with a conservation easement, it would add 
89.5 acres of land to Key Pen Parks inventory. Some of these parcels will have costs associated with 
existing buildings, including potentially demolishing them, as well as maintenance/upkeep. Per 



 
Conservation Futures guidelines, all properties acquired with these funds must be open to the public 
within 90 days of acquisition.  

From the Administrative Guidelines:  

“Regardless of whether the property is developed, all property acquired with 
Conservation Futures funding must be available for public use. Public access 
means that the general public has regular access and use of property acquired, in 
accordance with conservation values on the property. Providing public access to 
the site does not mean that sponsors must provide developed facilities. Project 
sponsors have 90 days from purchase to open lands acquired with Conservation 
Futures grants for public access. Use of undeveloped or partially developed 
properties may be restricted; however, total exclusion of the general public must 
be avoided. Pierce County may approve a sponsor’s request to limit public access 
on properties to protect sensitive natural areas or cultural resources.” 

Generally speaking, Conservation Futures acquisitions are for passive use only, with active uses (such as 
the horse arena) requiring approval from the Pierce County Council: 

“The covenant and property restrictions shall specify that any improvements to a 
Conservation Futures property shall be limited to those which are passive in nature 
or related to agriculture or forestry; provided that if the Council has approved active 
recreational uses for a particular Conservation Futures property or portion thereof, 
the covenants and property restrictions shall specify the active recreational uses 
allowed.”   

Finally, it is worth noting that if the horse arena is among the area overlaid by Conservation Futures 
requirements, there are income (rental) limits.  

“The source of any income generated in a Conservation Futures funded project 
must be compatible with the funding source, restrictive covenant or conservation 
easement, and the Agreement to Fund. User and other fees may be charged in 
connection with Conservation Future’s acquired properties if the fee(s) are 
consistent with the: 

• Value of any services furnished; 
• Value of any opportunities furnished; and 
• Prevailing range of public fees in the state for the activity involved. 

All income and/or fees (including entrance, leases, timber harvesting, farming, 
etc.) and total revenue may only be used to offset: 

• The sponsor’s matching funds. 
• The expense of operation, maintenance, stewardship, and monitoring, of 

the property. 
• Capital expenses for development or restoration on the property that is 

compatible with the funding source and restrictive covenant or 
conservation easement.” 



 
The District must also prepare a land management plan within one year outlining the conservation values, 
any habitat or other improvements especially to critical areas, public access and the maintenance plan.  

Finally, if these lands are to be acquired, a formal budget adjustment is needed as we did not include any 
funds for grant match or land acquisition in the 2023 Capital Budget. In addition, the projects planned for 
the year during the 2023 Budget process will have to be reduced to account for the additional work 
proposed under this project.  

 

Recommended Action: Staff seeks direction potential grant application and/or direction to begin 
negations on the property(ies) using GPC as the intermediary, including potential uses for the property.  

 

Attachment 1: Maps 1 through 7  
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